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EDITORIAL
Brothers:  This is your Alumni Association newsletter editor with the way I see it.
PAIN:  We are all heart-broken about the closure of our chapter for at least 18-months, and many believe it will be longer.  Many of the photos in this edition are painful to view.  We all feel this way, to a man, because of what DSP did for our development as young men.  I ask you also try to imagine how our undergrad brothers must feel!  Our unbroken string of 68 years of continuous pledge classes, men, and shared experiences is now interrupted.  Few probably understand the level of sadness we are experiencing.  
PROGRESS:  Your ACB and AA continue to operate and act to the best of their abilities on behalf of our brotherhood.  Some would disagree.  As is probably the case in every chapter closure, alumni and undergrads alike have experienced frustrations and challenges due to chaotic rapid changes, uncertainty, and program disenfranchisement.  While there are no winners in closure, I can report that our chapter facility is being renovated, and our unique and irreplaceable paddles, plaques, and other fraternal memorabilia are secure.  They were lovingly packed and are safely stored off-property until we can return.  National Fraternity, ACB, and AA are not enough by themselves to restore our chapter.  It will also take all of us, from across seven decades, acting as a cohesive body, to promote our chapter's return. 
Thanks for listening.  AA hopes you find this newsletter helpful.  YITBOS, Yabut, W'73
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FRATERNAL PROGRAM ENDED APRIL 2, 2018
The University revoked our campus-recognition on May 12, 2015.  National Fraternity allowed our chapter to retain its charter and operate on a highly-managed and restricted basis while it believed these conditions satisfied University requirements for a Spring 2017 return to campus-recognition.  Beginning in May 2017, and continuing for ten months, alumni leadership and National Fraternity executives and board members petitioned University administrators for campus-recognition.  These phone calls, letter-exchanges, petitions, and face-to-face meetings failed to convince the University to restore recognition.  

As a result, and under pressure from the University, National Fraternity reluctantly closed our chapter as the only remaining means of returning the chapter to campus-recognition.  This will restore a full fraternal experience to future generations!  A full fraternal experience was being increasingly denied to our current members due to extensive University sanctions against DSP for operating as a community-based, off-campus, student organization.  Our members at the time of closure, having all joined subsequent to the 2014 drug-related issue which triggered our 2015 loss of campus recognition, are innocent.  They were working to represent University and Fraternity values and principles, and attain high academic achievement, in an increasingly  hostile and difficult environment.
Because so many alumni have asked what these sanctions were, the following lists the major restrictions.  University sanctions removed chapter and member participation in:  IFC governance, IFC intramural sports; Greek Week; IFC Rush Week; social exchanges with sororities; group participation with other fraternities or sororities for philanthropy or service projects; removed the group's use of campus facilities; and prohibited the chapter as an organization or small groups of members from recruitment on campus.  
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UNIVERSITY RESTRICTS ALL FRATERNITIES AND SORORITIES
The University put all fraternities and sororities on restricted probation on April 17, 2018, and this status continues as of this writing.  This impacts several thousand students.  Per The Tribune:
Cal Poly President Jeffrey Armstrong has placed all Interfraternity Council fraternities and Panhellenic sororities on suspension, following outrage and protests last week over racist photos from a Lambda Chi Alpha fraternity party and new reports of other racially charged incidents at the university's Greek institutions.

The university learned Tuesday morning of another incident of racial and cultural appropriation (sic) at the Sigma Nu fraternity six weeks ago, according to a letter from Armstrong sent to campus.

"I understand this impacts Greek Life organizations that have been operating responsibly and with integrity," Armstrong wrote. "However, Greek Life is a privilege at this university and until all fraternities and sororities are conducting themselves in a manner that is respectful of all students — as well as holding each other accountable — they will not have a place at Cal Poly.

source:  The Tribune, April 17, 2018, Kaytlyn Leslie

https://www.sanluisobispo.com/news/local/education/article209157144.html
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UNDERGRAD BROTHERS STAYED THROUGH END OF THEIR LEASES
Undergraduate brothers who lived at the chapter house at the time of closure had leases.  ACB honored these leases, and the academic interests of these men, and members lived-in until the end of Spring Quarter, 2018.  There are no members living at the facility over summer during renovation.
ACB's plan for who will live-in next year is discussed later in this newsletter.
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PLEASE WELCOME A PAST ACB PRESIDENT BACK
During the Saturday, April 21, 2018, ACB meeting, a new ACB President was installed to that long-vacant position.  The four ACB officers present, representing a legal quorum, unanimously appointed past ACB President Jonathan "Peabody" Monfort, F'81, as President.  ACB has the authority to appoint officers between the normally-scheduled odd-year Spring ACB elections.
Welcome back Peabody!  
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ACB RETAINS A SLO PROPERTY MANAGEMENT COMPANY

Prior to chapter closure, ACB's primary, though not sole, responsibility was to manage the fraternal program.  With closure, ACB now sees its focus as being primarily a building owner and operator.  ACB VP Rick Bozo Rengel, AIA, F'75, is in charge of renovations.
To assist the predominately fraternal-oriented out-of-area ACB-officers with managing a rental property in SLO, ACB elected to hire a SLO property management company:  McNamara Property Management.  This action further evidences ACB's full and complete compliance with University requirements to cease all undergraduate fraternal operations, which it did on April 2, 2018.

A rental survey was conducted and rents for next year were raised.  Undergraduate members of the closed chapter, and all other students, are applying to the management company to live at 244 California next year as an off-campus student residence.
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ACB FINANCES - AND SUMMER RENOVATION PLAN
We should all thank the alumni who responded to ACB's call for one-year loans to renovate the chapter this summer.  This will allow ACB to retain its reduced level of financial reserves.  ACB authorized up to $50,000 in loans, $34,000 have been issued to date, and the loans will be repaid with next year's rents.  Reduced reserves were caused by a combination of reasons.  

We experienced extensive costs to operate under the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between Epsilon Rho and our National Fraternity.  The MOU was thoughtfully provided by our National in 2015.  It gave permission to retain our charter as long as alumni governance, chapter members, and the fraternal program achieved specific goals, and for this we are thankful.

Running a campus-disaffiliated fraternal chapter is more expensive than running a chapter with campus recognition.  Our MOU's terms centered around three responsibilities.  These were:  greatly expanded alumni engagement in our chapter and with National programming; an extensively expanded and continuing member training program; and significantly expanded reporting between ACB and the Executive Board, and far greater reporting by each to National.  

Two of these three MOU-operating-requirements to remain open put significant additional financial demands on ACB.  These were extensive and continuing member-training and travel-to-training, and alumni engagement for member-guidance-and-training.  Combined with $36,000 in legal fees over three years, and an expensive series of required or prudent capital projects, ACB's reserves were drawn-down.  
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ALUMNI ASSOCIATION PACKS, MOVES, AND STORES MEMORABILIA

Due to the extraordinary demands chapter closure placed upon ACB's manpower and finances, they requested assistance from AA (Alumni Assn.).  ACB asked AA to accept physical and financial responsibility for packing and moving all fraternal memorabilia to secure off-property storage, and for paying on-going storage costs.  AA accepted this responsibility, and our memorabilia was moved over Memorial Day weekend.

We started with 10 x 10                           We added a lot of this                            And 5 loads of this
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WHY THE MOVE?  Our unique and irreplaceable fraternal memorabilia was moved off-property to secure storage in SLO for three reasons:

1.  To  protect our memorabilia from outsiders who might vandalize or remove items during a period of future uncertainty over who, if anyone, would occupy the house after our undergrad brothers completed Spring Quarter and left for home;

2.  To make room for house renovation work during summer; and,

3.  To demonstrate full compliance with the University's requirement of termination of all fraternal activities for a minimum of 18-months as a condition for reinstatement.

We made  shelving supports              FUBAR builds high                 The 1st of 2 shelving stacks
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Pledge paddles, Presidents' pictures, framed history displays, scrapbooks and photo albums, plaques, certificates of recognition, mugs, trophies, Greek letters, and other historical items were caringly dusted, wrapped, boxed, and moved.
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Our memorabilia is safely stored in a modern, climate-controlled building, built in 2010, at Meathead Storage in SLO.  Our storage locker is behind a locked gate, inside a locked building, and has its own storage-locker lock.  

Your all-volunteer alumni- moving-team consisted of W'73 Yabut and Carol, F'63 FUBAR and Jackie, F'72 Rollo and Debbie, F'68 Penny (aka "One Cent), and F'75 Gumby.  We thank them and the undergrads who lent a hand, and we thank the alumni who wanted to help but had schedule conflicts.  In total, your volunteers worked 132 man-hours and invested 27 hours in driving to-and-from SLO.  This avoided thousands in commercial moving costs.  We designed and used a custom inventory-labeling system; every box has a label listing its contents.  The team also took approximately 350 photos of individual memorabilia items.  We used our own vehicles to shuttle loads of boxes to storage to avoid the cost of a rented truck.  

     FUBAR & Jackie                  Gumby & Yabut        Rollo & Penny                  Debbie                    Carol & FUBAR

        (packing mugs)                    (packing plaques)         (packing paddles)       (cleaning everything)       (pic of label)
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The 10x10 storage unit had inadequate floor space for all the memorabilia.  By purchasing several hundred dollars of lumber, cutting it to size, and creating large stacking levels, we doubled the 100 square feet of storage.  This avoided the $2,400 annual cost of a second storage unit.  This system also prevents box-crushing and allows all memorabilia to benefit from climate-control.  

Even with volunteerism and the many cost savings in the move, your AA spent $2,700 on packing materials and has already spent $600 for three-months of storage costs since April.  The locker will cost AA $2,400 a year.  

Your editor does not have the words to adequately describe the overwhelming sadness alumni and undergrad brothers felt while removing 68-years of Delta Sig memorabilia.  However, it safely awaits our re-chartering.

Our living-history of 68 years in SLO, quarter-by-quarter, now sleeps.  The house is bare.

MESSAGE FROM NATIONAL PRESDENT - W'72 JIM LURCH LARSON
July 6, 2018

Brothers Of Epsilon Rho:
 
We are Delta Sigs in college - and for life!  While we have lost our SLO chapter, we retain our brotherly bonds and appreciation for what Delta Sigma Phi has done for us! These qualities can help us restore our chapter and its legacy at Cal Poly.
 
Alumni engagement and support is one of the most critical elements in a chapter's operating success.  Knowing this, alumni involvement is one of the primary factors universities consider when deciding to re-recognize a chapter, and that we at DSP consider when deciding which closed chapters to invest in and re-charter.  
 
There are many ways you can help in our goal to return our chapter - and we will return!  What we do now and going forward during closure impacts the case we can present to Cal Poly and Delta Sigma Phi for chapter reinstatement!  There are many ways for you to contribute.  Support your Epsilon Rho Alumni organization by becoming dues-paying members and giving a donation.  Consider a support-role or leadership-role in your ACB, your AA, or your CCAB.  This last alumni organization, the Collegiate Chapter Advisory Board, supports the Chapter Advisor, FUBAR.  Support your National Fraternity when asked and please also consider attending our biannual Convention the first week of August next year (2019) in Kansas City.  
 
It will take all of us, I repeat, all of us, starting now and working as a team in pursuit of our shared Cal Poly and Delta Sigma Phi student-development goals, to return our chapter and achieve our DSP mission of building better men and better lives.
 
With your support we will return!
 
YITBOS, Lurch, W'72 EP
HOW YOU CAN HELP US RETURN

CALLING ALL 1134-PALM BROTHRES!

CALLING ALL 244-CALIFORNIA BROTHERS!

We've lost our chapter but not our brotherhood!
Join your brothers in promoting our chapter's return!
Remember what Lurch told us! 

Delta Sigma Phi, and Universities, only return chapters with a broad, strong, cohesive, and supportive alumni base!
What we do now and going forward during closure will determine our case for reinstatement!

It will take all of us, working as a team!

We need dues-paying AA members ($20 a year) to demonstrate our alumni-base and support-for-return!  The DSP Beta Beta chapter has the record at about 150 members.  Let's top this by ..... 100!  Don't you think 250 Epsilon Rho members will get attention?

We only have 57 members this year (thank you men!).  Please - join!
It will take 120 members at $20-a-year dues just to pay annual storage costs of $2,400.
A donation with your $20 membership fee 
would help us sustain our alumni web site, alumni directory, newsletters, search-for-lost-alums, reunion planning, and now our costs to preserve pledge paddles and memorabilia!
Make Your Check Payable To:  DSP EP Alum Assn.

Mail It To:  Mr. Ray Calande (Mumbles, W’74) @ 1384 Rue Avati, San Jose, CA 95131

Give Electronically:  Go to PayPay.com, follow instructions, and give to:  dsp_at_calpoly@att.net. 
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